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M-15-06
MEMORANDUM FOR THE HEADS OF EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES

FROM:

SUBJECT: Planning for Agency Operations Involving the Department of Homeland Security
During a Lapse in its Appropriations

Appropriations provided for the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) under the
Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2015 (P.L. 113-235) expire at 11:59
pm on Friday, February 27, 2015. The Administration does not want a lapse in appropriations
to occur, and there is still enough time for Congress to prevent it. Nevertheless, prudent
management requires that agencies prepare for the impact upon their operations. To that end,
this Memorandum sets forth guidance regarding planning for agency operations involving DHS
should a lapse in appropriations occur.

DHS will be updating its contingency plan in preparation for the possibility of a lapse in
appropriations, and the updated plan will be made available on its website. Should a lapse
occur, DHS will be continuing only those activities that are “excepted” pursuant to applicable
legal requirements and those activities that are funded from a source that has not lapsed,
consistent with its plan. Therefore, should a lapse occur, agencies that will not have a lapse in
appropriations should contact DHS only regarding those activities that DHS can continue during
a lapse.

In limited circumstances, DHS can continue activities in support of other agencies’
funded functions. Specifically, consistent with a prior opinion of the Office of Legal Counsel of
the Department of Justice (19 Op. O.L.C. 337 (Dec. 13, 1995), to the extent that any of DHS’s
functions are necessary to the effective execution of funded agency activities, such that a
suspension of DHS’s functions during the funding lapse would prevent or significantly damage
the execution of those funded activities, DHS’s functions may continue. Determinations
regarding whether a suspension of DHS’s functions during the funding lapse would prevent or
significantly damage the execution of an agency’s funded activities are made by the agency’s
Office of General Counsel (OGC). In determining whether any funded agency activities meet
the high standard necessary for DHS to continue supporting those activities during a lapse,
agency OGC should consult with DHS OGC and the Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
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OGC.

This guidance does not apply to activities that are excepted pursuant to the DHS
contingency plan, such as those activities conducted by active duty members of the Coast Guard.
Other agencies may contact DHS as necessary regarding these excepted activities.

Agency leaders with questions on the contents of this Memorandum should contact John
Simpkins, OMB’s Acting General Counsel, or Sam Berger, OMB’s Senior Counselor and Policy
Advisor. Your staff should direct queries to your OMB Resource Management Office or your
agency’s Office of General Counsel.

We greatly appreciate your cooperation. We will continue to be in close contact with
you as developments unfold.
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